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18
19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

(Gavel).

Will the Committee on Planning

21

and Land Use please come to order.

22

show Councilmembers Carroll, Mateo, Molina,

23

Pontanilla, Nishiki present.

24

Tavares, Kane, Johnson, and Hokama.

25

Let the record

Excused are Members

We have before us four conditional use
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1

permits.

The Chair will take public testimony if

2

and I see those of you that are with us today, if

3

it's not an inconvenience, I will take testimony as

4

we bring up the individual items and -- unless you

5

have to leave.

6

out there?

Okay.

7

63

CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR THE NEIGHBORHOOD
STORE "N" COUNTER (MOLOKAI)

Is that all right for those of you

(C. C. No.

8

04- 95)

9

10

CHAIR NISHIKI:

So we'll turn to item 63, and with us we

11

have today the applicant, Scott Walsh and

12

represented with his attorney, Mr. Ing.

13

ahead.

14

MR. RAATZ:

15

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Larry, go

Mr. Chair, that's for another item, I believe.
Oh, you're right.

Excuse me.

63 is a

16

conditional permit for a Neighborhood Store "N"

17

counter Molokai, and Mr. Mateo has requested that we

18

handle this permit here on Maui.

19

Planning Staff, go ahead.

20

MS. LOUDERMILK:

Good afternoon, Members.

Just briefly,

21

this summary of the application is a request to

22

amend the existing conditional permit.

23

basically there has been a new owner who purchased

24

the property.

25

operations or anything.

And

There are no changes to the
So basically the request is

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PLU 6/29/04

4

1

to amend the existing conditional permit by, first

2

of all, deleting Condition No.3, and secondly, to

3

replace wherever in the ordinance Castanero, Inc. is

4

identified with MIA, Inc.

5

held in the Molokai Planning Commission in January,

6

and the commission recommended approval of the

7

amendments to the conditional permit, and this was

8

unanimous.

9

presentation.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI:

The public hearing was

So basically that concludes the brief

Questions from members?

Can you tell us

11

what Condition No.3 is and why it's being

12

eliminated?

13

MS. LOUDERMILK:

Okay.

While Dudley is finding the

14

specific bill, in general a standard condition on

15

all conditional permits has been a

16

non-transferability clause.

17

went before the Molokai Planning Commission it was

18

the understanding of our office as well as

19

Corporation Counsel that maybe that we needed to

20

delete this particular condition in order to allow

21

for the permit to be transferred over to the new

22

owner.

23

amendment to keep Condition No.3, however, revise

24

the language.

25

that the new Condition No. 3 be that the conditional

And basically when we

What we would like to propose is that -- an

And basically we would be requesting
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1

permit shall be non-transferable without the

2

approval of the County Council by ordinance.
Since the time when action was taken in

3
4

January and today's meeting the Corporation Counsel

5

has had an opportunity to relook at what the intent

6

of the

7

intent is basically to ensure that any proposed

8

changes to any conditional permit is reviewed and

9

approved by this Committee.

10

of that particular condition was, and the

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

David, can you spell some

11

clarity, because you did speak to Cindy Ching.

12

that her name, the lead attorney that attended the

13

hearing?

14

MR. RAATZ:

15

CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

17

Is

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Let the Committee know exactly what she

mentioned to you.
MR. RAATZ:

Yes, I did speak with Deputy Corporation

18

Counsel Cindy Young who staffed the Molokai Planning

19

Commission meeting when this matter was considered,

20

and as the Planning Department Staff has

21

represented, there was an understanding that in

22

order to effectuate this name transfer, that

23

Condition 3 needed to be deleted, but as we've gone

24

back to look at it, that was not actually the case.

25

So Committee Staff would support the recommendation
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1

of the Planning Department to re-insert the standard

2

non-transferability language, but perhaps just to

3

clarify with a little bit additional language, as

4

Robyn had mentioned.

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any questions?

Seeing none.

The Chair

6

would accept a motion to pass the bill for an

7

ordinance amending

8

conditional permit to allow for the continued

9

operation of a retail store and snack bar within the

a granting, excuse me, a

10

County Agricultural District for property situated

11

at Pukoo, Molokai, Hawaii.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

those --

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

effect?

20

Chairman?

21

So moved.
Second.

Moved and second.

Any discussion?

All

Chairman.

Riki, go ahead.
So the original ten-year is still in

It's just for the balance of the ten years,

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yes, that is the original permit and all

22

this is doing is changing the name of the new

23

operators.

24

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

All those in favor,

say "aye."
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1

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

VOTE: AYES:

4
5

All those opposed?
Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Mateo,
Molina, Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Johnson, Kane, and
Tavares.

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

6
7

ACTION:

FIRST READING OF REVISED PROPOSED BILL;
AND FILING OF COMMUNICATION

8

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Planning Department.

10

11

Motion carried.

CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR MAALAEA BAY
REALTY & RENTALS LLC (C.C. No. 03-276)

46

12

----------------------------------------------------------

13

CHAIR NISHIKI:

We'll turn to Item 46, and I think here I

14

have Jeanne McJannet and also Marsha Smith wishing

15

to testify.

16

and testify.

17

MS. McJANNET:

Jeanne McJannet, you can step forward

I'm not too sure it really is necessary for

18

me to testify, but the -- I wanted the Committee and

19

the Council to understand why we had to change our

20

name.

21

away, and my partner and I -- she became a broker

22

and we formed a new LLC company, and that's what we

23

want permission to change that conditional permit to

24

read Maalaea Bay Realty & Rentals, LLC

25

It's because our broker Johnny Nowell passed

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, thank you very much.
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MS. McJANNET:

2

CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

4

Thank you.
Any questions, Members?

Molokai application.
MS. SUYAMA:

Similar to the

Planning Staff, go ahead.

Yeah, may I clarify.

There's two actions

5

that the applicant is requesting.

One is the change

6

in the permit holder and the other one is deletion

7

of Condition No.8, relating to the filing of a

8

supplemental public report.

9

was recommended by the Real Property Tax Office.

That original condition

10

And what we did, in trying to fulfill the condition,

11

the applicant contacted the Real Estate Commission

12

and was told that because the project

13

project was sold many years ago, they do not issue

14

supplement reports and suggested that she, you know,

15

ask for the deletion of the condition.

16

condition that she cannot fulfill.

17

the overall

It's a

And the only reason that that condition was

18

established was for taxation purposes to tax the

19

apartment as a commercial project.

20

out from the Real Property Tax Office that because

21

the use is for business use, that they would tax her

22

on that basis, so there's really no need for the

23

supplemental report anymore.

24

that we would suggest, since you took up the

25

previous action regarding non-transferable, the

We since found

And the other thing
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1

change in the condition, that you would also change

2

it for this permit to be in similar language.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Any questions of the Planning

4

Staff?

Chair would accept the motion to adopt the

5

bill, also the deletion of Condition 8 on page 2 and

6

the non-transferable language.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

10

11

So moved.
Second.

Moved by Mr. Molina.

Mr. Mateo.

Any discussion?

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Seconded by

Riki.

Chairman, was there any discussion or

12

questions regarding transient vacation rentals?

13

don't know, maybe Ms. McJannet can answer this

14

question, if they rent or manage on behalf of

15

property owners transient vacation rentals in

16

residential areas that are not allowed or permitted

17

by Code?

18

Planning -- Planning Commission meetings?

19

MS. McJANNET:

I

Was that ever brought up in the

Not about residential projects.

Our

20

understanding about the office operation is that

21

it's primarily the apartments that are in Maalaea

22

that they rent out as transient vacation rentals,

23

and there is a condition that they had to identify

24

all the units that they were renting through the

25

office, and they've complied with that.
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2
3

4
5

6

10

submitted a listing.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. McJANNET:

Right.

It's not for residential purposes.

It's actually the apartment projects.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much, Department.

Thank you, Chairman.

8

CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

members?

Any other questions from Committee
Seeing none.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

VOTE: AYES:

15

All those opposed?
Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Mateo,
Molina, Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Johnson, Kane, and
Tavares.

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

16
17

ACTION:

FIRST READING OF REVISED PROPOSED BILL;
AND FILING OF COMMUNICATION

18

19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Motion carried.

Thank you.

And thank

you, ma'am.

21
22

All those in favor, say

"aye. "

11

14

And it's satisfied -- has

satisfied Planning?

7

10

Okay.

Item 42, Larry Ing and Scott Walsh.

Larry,

do you want to testify?
(Inaudible) .

23

MR. ING:

24

CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

MR. FOLEY:

Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, could we wait just a minute
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1

until the Staff gets here.

2

than we had anticipated and Ann is on her way and

3

Robyn is on her way back, if Mr. Ing wouldn't mind

4

waiting just a minute.

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

8
9

10

You're moving faster

Short recess, please, Chairman.

Thank you.

What about Dollar Rent-A-Car,

Hana, we ready for that one?
MR. FOLEY:

As soon as Robyn walks back in.

call Ann.

Yeah, shall we

She went to

do you want to go ahead

and do Dollar Rent-A-Car?

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MS. LOUDERMILK:

13

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yes.
Ann is on her way.
We know your time is precious, so we'd

14

like to accommodate you.

15

59

CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR DOLLAR RENT-A-CAR
HANA (C.C. No. 04-65)

16

----------------------------------------------------------

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

If there's no objections, we'll turn to

18

Planning and Land Use 59, Dollar Rent-A-Car, Hana.

19

Anyone here wishing to testify on this item?

20

none.

21

Seeing

Planning, go ahead.

MS. LOUDERMILK:

Good afternoon, Members.

This request is

22

a time extension request for conditional permit.

23

The Dollar Rent-A-Car in Hana has been operating for

24

several years and it's recommended for approval by

25

the, excuse me, Hana Advisory Committee to recommend
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1

approval to continue the use of the property for a

2

car storage lot for Dollar Rent-A-Car in Hana.

3

I'd just like to bring to the members'

4

attention is that one of the conditions that is part

5

of the special use permit and also part of the

6

conditional permit is that if there are additional

7

lands urbanized in the Hana region that Dollar

8

Rent-A-Car needs to make a good-faith effort to

9

relocate.

That has not happened since the special

10

use permit and the conditional permit has been

11

approved; therefore r the Hana Advisory Committee's

12

recommendation to continue to allow the use in the

13

Rural District.

14

presentation.

15
16

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

And that concludes my brief

Any questions or statements from

Mr. Carroll?

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank your Chair, just that I have

18

been following this and I've received no objections

19

from any member in the community living -- and I

20

live not far from there too r about five houses down r

21

and there's been no objections voiced by anyone.

22

Thank you.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

Any other questions?
Yes.

Mr. Pontanilla.

Is this going to be for

two years?
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MS. LOUDERMILK:

13

Mr. Pontanilla, yeah, the Department

2

would like to take this time to do some housekeeping

3

on the ordinance.

4

before you indicates that the conditional permit

5

shall be valid until September 20th, 2003, provided

6

that an extension of this permit may be granted.

7

discussion with the Corporation Counsel and

8

reviewing the minutes, it was the intent that this

9

permit be for two years from the approval of this

Condition No. 2 as proposed

10

ordinance.

11

the September 20th, 2003 date and add -- and

12

basically have Condition No. 2 revert back to its

13

original condition for the two years.

In

So we would recommend the deletion of

14

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions, Mr. Pontanilla?

15

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Chairman.

Oh, I'm sorry.

Seeing none.
Chairman.

Riki, go ahead.

Since Department did just inform the

20

Committee of this, I would ask our Counselor what is

21

on the agenda is very specific, and so how much

22

wiggle room are you -- are we going to allow the

23

Committee its discretion?

24

public information --

25

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Because what we post for

Corporation Counsel.
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14

MR. AKAMA:

Yes, Mr. Chairman, I'm trying to find my copy

of the agenda.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

few minute recess, allow Counsel to review it.

5

MR. AKAMA:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

Okay, Chairman, if we can just take a

I've got it.

I've got it now.

Yeah, if there are no objections, we'll

take a three-minute recess.

8

RECESS:

9

RECONVENE:

(Gavel) .

1:48 p.m.
1: 50 p.m.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

MR. AKAMA:

(Gavel).

Reconvene.

Corporation Counsel.

Yes, according to page 3 of the agenda, it

12

states the Committee may consider whether to

13

recommend passage of the proposed bill on first

14

reading with or without revisions.

15

revision, even if it is noted as 2003 as a revision

16

to 2005, so that would be permitted, and it would be

17

within the contemplated consideration of this agenda

18

item.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

So this

Riki.
No, I just bring that up, Chairman,

21

because I would like consistent rulings on whether

22

or not we are violating Sunshine Law.

23

we've been very narrow in our rulings, and today we

24

are, in my opinion, giving greater flexibility than

25

we have been given in the past.

At times

And so I make that
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1

comment not that I'm in argument with Corporation

2

Counsel and Counsel Akama's verbal interpretation,

3

but, Chairman, my point is, again, I want consistent

4

rulings when we ask for similar agenda concerns.

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Anyway, Dudley, I think Riki's got a

6

point, so if you would talk to Mr. Moto and look at

7

how we post agendas and show some consistency.

8

MR. AKAMA:

Yes, I certainly will.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you, Riki.

10

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you, Chairman.

You're welcome.

Any other questions in

12

regards to the conditional use permit or statements?

13

Seeing none.

14

the ordinance.

The Chair would recommend adoption of

15

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

16

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

So moved.

Second.

Moved by Mr. Carroll, seconded by

18

Mr. Hokama.

Any discussion?

19

those in favor, say "aye."

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Seeing none.

All those opposed?

22
23

24
25
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16

VOTE: AYES:
NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

4
5

ACTION:

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Mateo,
Molina, Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Johnson, Kane, and
Tavares.
FIRST READING OF REVISED PROPOSED BILL;
AND FILING OF COMMUNICATION

6

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR THE KIHANA
NURSERY (KIHEI) (C.C. No. 03-88)
----------------------------------------------------------

9

10

Motion carried.

Thank you.

42

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Last item would be Planning and Land Use

11

Item 42, Ordinance 2580.

I know we have with us --

12

Larry, if you would allow -- the community police

13

officer here that may have some concerns, and this

14

way you could probably address them.

15

are no objections, I would allow the community

16

police officer to come here and give testimony on

17

this item.

So if there

And thank you for taking some time to come

18
19

and discuss the concerns that you have.

20

identify yourself.

21

MR. HICKLE:

You can

Council Members and Mr. Chair, thank you for

22

having me.

My name is Officer Brad Hickle.

23

community police officer for the Kihei area.

24

Regarding this matter of the application for

25

extension of the time stipulation relating to the
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1

conditional permit for the Kihana Nursery, I had

2

submitted comments in August of 2001 regarding this

3

matter, and basically I'd just like to testify

4

relating to my comments at that time and concerns

5

regarding the public safety issue.

6

The main concerns regarding the public safety

7

is the illegal parking a lot of times done in front

8

of the business.

9

area fronting the business located at 1708 South

Currently this South Kihei Road

10

Kihei Road, there is no parking fronting the

11

business, and it's currently a bike lane, which is

12

clearly marked between the public sidewalk and the

13

County street area, which is a thoroughfare.

14

There's a sign posted directly fronting the

15

residence there indicating there's no parking area,

16

and still we have vehicles parking there for the

17

business.

18

the people who may be walking down the sidewalk or

19

also bikers who may be driving on the bike lane and

20

have to go around these vehicles that are parked

21

illegally either on the sidewalk or the bike lane.

22

I believe that it's putting these people at

And that's creating I think a danger to

23

great risk of serious bodily injury and possibly

24

even death if someone's not paying attention, you

25

know! whether they be driving by and! you know!
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1

accidentally hit someone who has to walk onto the

2

street or drive onto the street with their bicycle

3

out of the marked bike lane, yeah.

4

like the customers to the nursery are ignoring the

5

signs.

6
7

8

CHAIR NISHIKI:

And it seems

Thank you, Officer Hickle.

Committee members?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Questions from

Michael.

Thank you, Chairman.

Good afternoon, Officer Hickle.

9

About what

10

time of day are you noticing the -- I guess the

11

illegal parking is occurring?

12

period?

13

MR. HICKLE:

Usually from what

Is it like from lunchtime or
It just seems like the daytime hours.

I'm

14

not really specific, you know, as to when.

15

it's daytime hours more than anything when the

16

business is open.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

18

CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

members?

20

I know

Okay, thank you.

Any other questions from Committee
Riki, go ahead.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Question.

Officer Hickle, thank you

21

for informing us of your observations.

22

Department cited those illegal parking vehicles?

23

MR. HICKLE:

Has the

We have cited some vehicles, but a lot of

24

times the officers, being in a hurry, they usually

25

give warnings and ask the people that are parked
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19

illegally to move.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

they're on the sidewalks also?

4

MR. HICKLE:

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

6

Chairman.

7

vehicular use.

8
9

Because part of your report is that

MR. HICKLE:

That I have a major problem with,

Sidewalks is pedestrian use, not
It's very clear in the Code.

Currently I believe there's a vacant lot

located just north of the Kihana Nursery area.

It

10

might be a good recommendation if they try to secure

11

that lot, whether they lease it from the property

12

owner I believe that lives on Oahu, to try to use

13

that for their commercial parking for their

14

customers as an overload parking area.

15

reduce the risk to people on the street and the

16

sidewalk.

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

That will

Thank you for your comments, Officer.

Chairman, I have questions for the Department

18
19

after the members are done with the Officer.

20

you.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Thank

Any other questions for

22

Officer Hickle?

I know that Kihei's growing, and so

23

this type of business also, because of the growth

24

there, is constantly busy.

25

stalls are provided for within that nursery parking

Do you know how many
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area?

2

MR. HICKLE:

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

No, sir, I'm not -- I'm not sure.
Thank you.

4

Officer Hickle?

5

coming.

6

MR. HI CKLE :

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MR. HI CKLE :

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

10

Thank you again for

I think there's no need for you to stay.

Thank you.
Larry, you want to give testimony now or

wait till the Planning Staff is over?
MR. ING:

12

CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

Seeing none.

Thank you.

11

13

Any other questions for

I can wait.
You can wait?

Thank you.

Planning, go

ahead.
MS. CUA:

Mr. Chair, Members of the Council, this

15

application was reviewed by the Maui Planning

16

Commission at its regular meeting on January 14th,

17

2003 and they conducted a public hearing on this

18

matter.

19

extension of this permit.

20

that no further extensions beyond the five years be

21

granted, as the applicant had always intended to

22

move its operation to an adjacent site.

23

you have a copy of our Planning Department's report.

24

And Exhibit Number 1 of our report shows the subject

25

property as it relates to South Kihei Road, and then

The Commission supported a five-year
However, they recommended
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1

it also shows the future Kihana Nursery location,

2

which is just a few parcels down from the existing

3

location.

4

In addition to the amended time period adding

5

an additional five years, the only changes to the

6

ordinance -

7

dealt with some standard conditions that needed to

8

be upgraded, and then the one condition that the

9

Commission had modified was the condition regarding

or the major changes to the ordinance

10

chemicals, and that condition presently reads that

11

the applicant shall not spray chemicals such that

12

there would be a negative impact on the neighboring

13

residences.

14

added to that condition stating, and that Louis

15

Scott Walsh, doing business as Kihana Nursery, shall

16

notify adjacent residents before using chemicals

17

other than brands Round Up or Bt.

18

The applicant -- the Commission further

Relative to the issue raised by the Police

19

Department, we also had some discussion with regard

20

to that.

21

their business has constantly tried to remind their

22

customers that parking is an issue there and that

23

it's really critical that they obey the posted

24

the posted no parking and stop signs.

25

attached to our report is a copy of a letter that

According to Mr. Walsh, he indicates that
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1

Kihana Nursery distributed to their customers.

And

2

this is a most recent flyer that they've distributed

3

asking them not to park outside of the property

4

along South Kihei Road for safety reasons.
Relative to parking, I know there was a

5

6

question that was asked.

They used to have eight

7

stalls.

8

the County completed the South Kihei Road widening

9

project.

Now they have six.

That was reduced when

Relative to employee parking, they park

10

off site I believe at the -- the other lot.

Is that

11

correct?

12

but I know the employees do park off site.

13

concludes my presentation, unless there's any

14

questions.

Or maybe the applicant can clarify that,

15

CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So that

Questions for Planning Department?
Chairman.

Danny, go ahead.

Thank you.

Good afternoon, Ann.

So

19

knowing that there has been a parking problem since

20

2001, and several years has past and we apparently

21

still have a problem, the Department is not

22

concerned that, you know -- or is the Department

23

saying that the -- I guess the owner providing these

24

notices to their customers kind of alleviates the

25

issue of illegal parking?
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MS. CUA:

Well, I wouldn't -- I don't know if it
I mean we brought -- we

2

alleviates the issue.

3

raised -- we raised the question.

4

Department raised the question.

5

doing what they can.

6

off site.

7

probably more of their steady customers, because,

8

you know, someone just stopping there for the first

9

time I'm not sure if they give this flyer to every

The Police
I think they're

They have their employees park

They notified their customers, but

10

single customer.

I'm sure they picked a day and

11

gave it to certain customers, but I mean -- we

12

believe they're trying to do whatever they can to

13

mitigate the impact.
We do recognize that this has been an ongoing

14
15

business that has serviced the community in that

16

area.

17

They have a conditional permit to move to the

18

adjacent site, which I pointed out as an exhibit.

19

It is a larger site that they would be able to

20

accommodate more parking.

21

them to try and make that transition and then that

22

the -- I think as the record notes, the structure on

23

Parcel 54, which is the property before you today,

24

that structure would convert back to a single family

25

residence and then they still plan to do some

We also know that they do intend to move.

So we have encouraged
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1

propagation on the site.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

8
9

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Other questions for Planning?
Chairman.

Riki, go ahead.
So the parking issue was brought up

before the Commissioners?
MS. CUA:

Yeah, it -- it was part of our departmental

report.

We -- on page 5 we talk about Planning

10

the Police Department's letter and how the applicant

11

has tried to address the ongoing concern.

12

there wasn't a lot of discussion, but it was part of

13

the presentation.

14
15
16
17
18
19
20

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

I mean,

The future site is zoned Business

Commercial.
MS. CUA:

No, they've obtained a conditional permit to --

to use that site.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's Residential as well.

So this -- is that a separate permit

or part of this?
MS. CUA:

That's a separate -- separate permit.

And just

21

for your information, a conditional permit for

22

Parcel 17, which is that larger parcel, was granted

23

by Ordinance No. 2555, Bill No. 13 in 1997.

24
25

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is there a condition that it must go

for appropriate zoning?
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CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

MS. CUA:

3

CHAIR NISHIKI:

You know, I --

It's Exhibit No.6, actually.
I can remember, Committee Members, and

4

that's why it's kind of nice, the reason that

5

conditional use permit was given was in hopes that

6

the one that is now being sought for an extension

7

would disappear, but the business has become so

8

successful that I think now they are using both, but

9

the intention was that that house resort back to a

10

home and that the existing bigger lot was where the

11

nursery was going to operate in.

12

your question about was there any condition that

13

they pursue proper zoning --

14

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

MS. CUA:

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

Riki, to answer

For the bigger lot, Chairman.

Yeah, for the bigger lot.

No.
I don't know that, and I don't even know

whether it's --

19

MS. CUA:

There's no condition.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

MS. CUA:

I'm looking at the --

-- identified.

And actually you have that ordinance, 2555.

22

It's attached as Exhibit 6 to the Planning

23

Department's report.

24

it is still the intent of the applicant to move its

25

business within the five years.

And it is still the intent

They have indicated
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1

that they are committed to do so within the next

2

five years and they do plan to have that two-story

3

structure on Parcel 54 convert back to a

4

single-family residence.

5

to my understanding.

6
7

8
9

10

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. CUA:

The conditional permit shall be valid for a

period of two years from the date of the certificate
of occupancy.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. CUA:

13

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

15
16
17
18
19

Ms. Cua, how long is the time period

for the larger lot in -- to remain valid?

11

14

That is still the intent,

So until they get that --

Certificate of --- new facility built, the time would

not start?
MS. CUA:

Correct, until they get their certificate of

occupancy.

That's the way the condition is worded.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we gave a permit for a use that

doesn't exist.
MS. CUA:

Because they were asking

yeah, they were

20

asking for a conditional use to do that -- to do

21

that building on that property at the time.

22

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Since the -- because of Public Works'

23

improvements, they lost two stalls.

Was there any

24

discussion of somehow asking the applicant to see if

25

there was somewhere physically they could try and
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1

restore two stalls somewhere within the current

2

property area?

3

MS. CUA:

No[ that discussion had not come up.

4

MR. ING:

The employees.

5

MS. CUA:

The employees were always off site.

6

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MS. CUA:

8

9

Is eight stalls still a valid number?

Well, they meet their parking requirement with

six.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

MS. CUA:

11

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. CUA:

But the condition was for eight.

Was the condition for eight?
Well[ they had eight stalls[ right?

They had eight stalls[ but I don't believe there

13

was a condition -- there's no condition that said

14

they had to have eight stalls.

15

was what they fit on the property at that time.

16

when the County did the widening[ then they lost the

17

two stalls.

18

specifies any number of stalls.

19

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think eight stalls
But

There's no condition on the permit that

What reasons were given why they

20

couldn't accomplish within the original time frame

21

to move to the bigger site?

22

MS. CUA:

My recollection is just economics at the time.

23

They were not able to get the project going[ and

24

maybe you can just ask the applicant that again.

25

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you[ Department.
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CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions for Planning

Department?

Mr. Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

The future Kihana

4

Nursery, that particular property is presently owned

5

by the applicant?

6

MS. CUA:

The applicant, that's correct.

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

And then as far as the

8

road widening, was it a condition for property

9

owners fronting I guess South Kihei Road to give up

10

11

portions of their land for road widening?
MS. CUA:

I believe when Public Works did that road

12

widening project, they had to go through their whole

13

process of contacting the landowners and working

14

that out with the landowners.

15
16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So it not only affected that

one lot?

17

MS. CUA:

No.

18

COUNCILMEMBER FONTANILLA:

19

MS. CUA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

21

CHAIR NISHIKI:

But a series of lot?

Right.
Okay, fine, thank you.

Any other questions for Planning

22

Department?

Seeing none.

Is there anyone out there

23

besides the applicant wishing to testify on this

24

item, conditional permit for Kihana Nursery?

25

none.
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1

Larry, go ahead.

2

Mr. Walsh, Scott Walsh.

3

MR. ING:

Identify yourself and

Good afternoon, Council Members.

I'm Lawrence

4

lng, attorney for the applicant.

With me is Louis

5

Scott Walsh, the applicant, himself.

6

listened to some of the comments, and if we may

7

address beginning with the parking.

8

may recall, South Kihei Road was a road that didn't

9

have curbs and gutters.

We've sat and

As some of you

So if you wanted to pull

10

off to the side, there was a nice grass shoulder you

11

just pulled off to the side, but with the

12

improvements, there came a curb so you could not

13

pullover to the side.

14

curb to do that.

15

area might park and then run in and try to do

16

business.

You would have to hop the

So people that are not knowing the

As explained before, the flyers have been

17
18

given out.

Mr. Walsh has also posted two of his own

19

signs saying that -- you know, no parking, and

20

generally it's been observed.

21

new people that don't know any better and if he has

22

the opportunity, he'll go out there and chase them

23

away.

24

parking citations, and he says in the last couple

25

years he remembers one did get a parking citation.

You might have some

I asked him can he recall how many people got
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Insofar as the movement, if you look at the

2

date of the other conditional use permit as well as

3

this extension, it was less than a year after 9/11,

4

and at that time we were in a severe recession.

5

Thankfully we're coming out of it.

6

hired an architect to do the plans.

7

hired Wayne Arakaki to start the processing for the

8

special management area permit, which he will need

9

for the other lot.

10

He has initially
Now he has now

Now, the other lot is within the community

11

plan business zone, but until the other lots which

12

are south of the second lot move in -- and I think

13

we have someone that has come before you to ask for

14

business zone, I think the old Delaney property that

15

had the art gallery, so that's in between the lot

16

that Jeff and Susan Kuwada owns on the quarter lot

17

where they have that marketplace and then you have I

18

think either the Delaney property or the church

19

property, and it's slowly coming towards this way.

20

So the time may come in the near future that,

21

yes, he should go in for zoning and that way it

22

doesn't need the conditional use permit.

23

this -- back to this specific lot, we've had

24

discussions with the Planning Commission, and their

25

conditions are acceptable.

And

And in fact if you look
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1

it says no further extensions, and that was one of

2

the things that we agreed to.

3

answer any questions.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

We'll be happy to

Members, questions of the applicant?
Question.

Riki, go ahead.
Mr. lng, either for you or Mr. Walsh.

8

At your current site, is there an ability for you to

9

have more parking on the existing site, your

10

11

current -- your current business area?
MR. WALSH:

I never really looked into it, you know, to

12

see if I could do that, but we have to, you know,

13

look at the -- how it is now and see what -- what we

14

could do.

15

in there as we can.

16

someone pullout there, I'll run and I'll tell them

17

to please leave or, you know

18

I don't know.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

We try to get as many cars

And, you know, like if I see

Uh-huh.

And my question is just to

19

see what you can do on site.

20

to move, I'm not so concerned about you doing

21

macadam stalls or anything, but just the ability to

22

try and keep as much on site.

23

MR. WALSH:

Knowing you're going

We do, as much parking as we can.

I have a

24

driveway next to our other location we want to move

25

to that people park at.
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1

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MR. WALSH:

And that's the Maalaea site?

Yeah, it's 1746 B, and where we want to move

3

the nursery is 1746 A, and I have about a, you know,

4

300-foot driveway going down there where people

5

park.

6
7

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

road; is that correct, Mr. Walsh?

8

MR. WALSH:

9

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11
12
13

Okay, you're on the makai side of the

Yes.
And I just -- I mention the Maalaea

side instead of the Makena side because -MR. WALSH:

Right.

It's a flag lot next to where we want

to move the nursery.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because on the makai -- the Maalaea

14

side, what we see under Exhibit 1 shows vacant also,

15

a vacant lot.

16

MR. WALSH:

Yeah, there is a two-acre parcel there, a

17

little over that.

18

Kihei Road.

19

MS. CUA:

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

It goes from Halama Street to

The other side.
It's just the opposite way, Riki, the

21

smaller lot is on the Maalaea side.

22

is on the Makena side.

23

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Right, right.

The bigger lot

No, I'm looking at the

24

existing -- because Kihei Road is mauka of the

25

ocean, right?
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

Yes.
I'm just looking at Exhibit I,

Chairman.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yes.

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because I know where Mr. Walsh's

6

current business is, and I've noticed, you know, he

7

does have a lot of business traffic on and off his

8

property.

9

MR. ING:

Riki, when he mentioned the driveway, if you

10

look at the future site, there's a driveway on the

11

Maalaea

12

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, yeah, yeah, I see that.

I

13

understand that flag lot on that one.

Okay.

So,

14

one, again, my request to you is to see how -- you

15

know, if you can improve your on site parking, that

16

would be much appreciated, Mr. Walsh.

17

under

18

be a concern for you to get the appropriate zoning

19

down the road?

Second,

for your future, the bigger lot, would it

20

MR. WALSH:

No, that would be fine.

21

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I'd like to do that.

I'm happy to hear that,

22

Mr. Walsh.

Thank you very much.

I appreciate that

23

candid comment.

24

is would there -- because you run a nursery, was

25

there any concerns brought up from Water Department

My other question would be, then,
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or Planning Department --

2

MR. WALSH:

No.

3

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- regarding water requirements and

4

the use of central Maui water system?

5

of the things we have done recently is to require

6

another property owner not to use water from the

7

system for -- for irrigation purposes, and I was

8

wondering if the Department made you aware that

9

we're looking at that as a Countywide policy?

10

MR. WALSH:

I'm not sure about that.

Because one

I know we have ag

11

water rates for the nursery because we are growing a

12

lot of plant material, yeah.

13
14

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

source of that water?

15

MR. WALSH:

16

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

But using the lao Aquifer as the

Yeah, uh-huh.
Okay, thank you, Mr. Walsh.

Chairman, I bring this up again because we're

18

talking about consistent application of what we

19

trying to create for another property owner, that

20

they cannot use the current aquifer water for

21

irrigation uses.

22

Mr. Walsh and let him know that that is a condition

23

that we'll be placing an ordinance as part of our

24

new I guess policy that we looking at, Chairman, and

25

I think people like Mr. Walsh need to know that, you

I just wanted to be up front with
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know, it may impact him down the road.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Questions?

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Walsh, just a question on your use of

4
5

chemicals.

6

chemicals other than Round Up or Bt, what type of

7

other chemicals are you planning on using for your

8

nursery?

9

MR. WALSH:

It mentions here other -- you know,

We really don't like to spray chemicals.

I

10

use metaldehyde for slug bait and then like, you

11

know, Bt for caterpillars, and we hardly ever even

12

spray Round Up really.

13

anything.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15

So we don't use much of

So you use more like pellet form

type of

16

MR. WALSH:

Yeah, right.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

18

MR. WALSH:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

22

CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

pest control?

Uh-huh.
Okay, thank you.

Any other questions?
Yeah, I just got one.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Mr. Walsh.

Your

24

loading area or loading zone, do you utilize that

25

for overflow parking or

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PLU 6/29/04

1

MR. WALSH:

36

We do when there's not a container in there.

2

Sometimes we have a container that will be there

3

for, you know, three or four days.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

MR. WALSH:

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

So it's being used,

then?

6

10

Uh-huh.

Yeah, it gets used too.
Okay.

Question, Chair.

Riki, go ahead.

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Walsh, do you propagate most of

your plant material on site or are you --

12

MR. WALSH:

On site.

13

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. WALSH:

importing?

Well, I import a lot and I also -- we grow a

15

lot on the one-acre parcel, or about one acre, where

16

we want to move the nursery.

17

most of our plant material.

18

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's where we grow

Are there special procedures or

19

precautions you take with what gets imported for

20

your business?

21

MR. WALSH:

Oh, yeah.

22

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I just bring it up -- and, again,

23

I ask this more to be informed by you.

24

couple weeks ago we were at the Ritz Carlton

25

Kapalua, and of course they brought in plants, and,
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1

again, we weren't able to verify, but some say from

2

the Big Island, and of course they have a bad coqui

3

frog problem on the property.

4

MR. WALSH:

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

Right.

imported nursery plants.

7

MR. WALSH:

8

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

Which they assume came through

Uh-huh.
And so I ask you to help protect your

neighborhood and other areas that your plants may

10

eventually be planted at, how do you minimize

11

that -- is there something at the site they get

12

where it's shipped from that you --

13

MR. WALSH:

Where it's shipped from now they're really

14

strict on shipping anything, and, you know, the Ag

15

Department over there I guess on the Big Island,

16

they make them spray some kind of citrus spray on

17

the plants and then, you know, you got to wash it

18

off in like a half an hour or something like that.

19

And they've been doing that and I haven't had a --

20

I've had coqui frogs come in in the past before, you

21

know, they got bad and we go out at night with

22

flashlights and catch them.

23

go with me.

24

we've gotten rid of them.

25

You know, my kids would

You know, so whenever we've had them,

And, you know, they also go for the --
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1

there's a fire ant on the Big Island that's, you

2

know, like ten times worse than the fire ants we

3

have here.

4

to track them, and if it's raining, they won't

5

inspect the plants and we won't get a shipment, so

6

they're being pretty strict on anything that's, you

7

know/ coming over here.

8

coqui frog for probably a year and a half, two

9

years, so our nursery is coqui free.

10

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

And they use a peanut butter bait to try

Yeah, so, I haven't had a

Happy to hear that.

Are there other

11

invasive concerns that you've had to deal with or

12

are taking preventative measures for, since you are

13

an importer of material?

14

MR. WALSH:

Mainly that's -- coqui frog and that fire ant

15

is the main thing, you know.

16

something new coming around.

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. WALSH:

19

bad.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MR. WALSH:

23

Always.

We got that papaya mealybug now that's really

20

22

There's always

Right.

And there's some kind of giant white fly I

just heard about the other day, so ...
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

some

25

MR. WALSH:

That's the fly and there's a spider,

There could be a caterpillar that stings you
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1

too from the Big Island.

2

something, I donrt know, but it stings you when it

3

touches you.

4

on my property.

5
6

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

But I havenrt had any of those things

Thank you for your responses,

Mr. Walsh.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

members?

9

It's like a sea urchin or

Any other questions from Committee
Riki?

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

My last one would be I know you agreed

10

to the Department and Commission, Mr. Walsh, and I

11

just ask you on the record at this time yourre quite

12

confident that within this additional time you will

13

be able to relocate and --

14

MR. WALSH:

15

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. WALSH:

17

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MR. WALSH:

19

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

22
23

Definitely.
-- operate your

Yes.
-- business at the new site?

Uh-huh.
Okay, thank you very much.

Okay.

Any other questions?

Any other

more statements, Larry, either Mr. Walsh or Mr. Ing?
MR. ING:

I was just thinking out loud about the

irrigation question.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

MR. ING:

Yes.

And I'm thinking this is an unusual situation

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PLU 6/29/04

40

1

with a nursery where you would have maybe as part of

2

the nursery irrigation, so I don't know how the two

3

will mix together in any restriction on irrigation

4

or not.

5

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Chairman, if I may.

Go ahead, Riki.
For both you and Mr. Walsh, Mr. lng,

8

we have received a large land use consideration, and

9

one of the items of course was the concern of South

10

Maui's dependence upon the West Maui aquifers to

11

provide its water.

12

and that we are under State Water Resource

13

Management control for

14

heard -- or have been informed like us through the

15

paper that the Mayor intends to question the Waihee

16

Aquifer to be designated also.

And of course our limitations

lao.

You've already

And so one of the conditions of approval that

17
18

we are currently still in the process of getting

19

final Council action is a requirement

20

talked about this we were talking in terms of that

21

maybe we want to have it applied to all people, not

22

maybe

23

all of Maui, we haven't completed that debate, but

24

one of the conditions is that you cannot use water

25

from this source through this system for irrigation

and when we

and whether it be just for South Maui or
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1

purposes, and that's a condition that if passed will

2

be part of law.
And so my point this afternoon is to make you

3
4

aware that this is in a Council process to be

5

adopted in ordinance form, and I wanted to make you

6

aware that this may impact Mr. Walsh down the road.

7

Currently it is not, but it may, and so I need --

8

just want you folks to be informed so that if you

9

have comments, you can participate and say whether

10

you think it's a good idea or not.

11

we don't have that restriction of what goes through

12

the water system that's considered potable to

13

prohibit irrigation use, but we are considering

14

making that County law.

15

MR. ING:

Okay.

Currently

Yeah, I think we'll just ask for your

16

consideration for already ongoing businesses or

17

operations, that they -- since it's already using

18

and it's not a new development or anything like

19

that, that consideration be given to current

20

operations.

21

VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

And so, yeah, at the appropriate venue

22

we would ask for your comments, please.

23

just -- my intent this afternoon was to make you

24

aware of the possibility, sir.

25

MR. ING:

But I

Thank you.

Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions for the applicant?

2

Seeing none.

Anyone else wishing to testify on this

3

item?

4

all items, if there are no objections.

Seeing none.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

6

CHAIR NISHIKI:

We'll close public testimony on

No objections.

Staff was notified that on this permit

7

that the name Kihana Nursery, Inc. would be

8

substituted instead of Louis Scott Walsh.

9

Other than that, the Chair would recommend passage

10

of the conditional permit on Planning Item 42.

11

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

13

CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

15

Okay.

So moved.
Second.

Moved by Mr. Carroll.

Mr. Molina.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any discussion?

Second by

Mr. Hokama.

Chairman, and you need to make a

16

ruling if I'm straying and out of order.

17

of this permit of course ties into another ordinance

18

as it regards to another site for Mr. Walsh, and I

19

don't know if this is the appropriate time,

20

Chairman, but at least in the Committee report, I

21

would appreciate comment that Mr. Walsh this

22

afternoon stated no objections that the new site

23

when he does relocate that would give him -- give

24

him a reasonable time, whether it be five years, to

25

get the appropriate zoning on that property when he
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1

does move and starts doing active business on the

2

larger site.

3

is not appropriate at this time! then I would at

4

least have it stated in the Committee report.

5

CHAIR NISHIKI:

And if you say -- and if your ruling

Yeah! I think

I think if there are no

6

objections from you! Riki! that we can include this

7

language -- Staff! take note -- within the Committee

8

report in regards to the applicant pursuing a change

9

of zoning at the site which he now has currently a

10

11

conditional use.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is that acceptable! Riki?

Thank you! Chairman! for considering

12

that.

13

all gone through legal process as it regards to

14

conditional -- granting conditional permits! and so

15

of course one of the things is we will not give

16

conditional permits anymore but go through a zoning

17

consideration instead! and I propose this as a way

18

to possibly prevent further judicial litigation or

19

process against the Council.

20

And again! I bring this up because we have

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah! and I think having this discussion

21

that we've had is a little protection to us! knowing

22

what we've experienced.

23

Any other discussion?

24

favor! say "aye."

25

Okay.

Thank you! Riki.

Seeing none.

All those in

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

VOTE: AYES:

3
4

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

5
6

ACTION:

9

10

Councilmember Carroll, Hokama, Mateo,
Molina, Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Johnson, Kane, and
Tavares.
FIRST READING OF REVISED PROPOSED BILL;
AND FILING OF COMMUNICATION

7

8

All those opposed?

CHAIR NISHIKI:

Motion carried.

Meeting adjourned.
ADJOURN:

Thank you, Members.

(Gavel) .

2:32 p.m.

11
12
13

14
15
16
17
18

19

20
21
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23

24
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